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The Boscawen Fire Department building addition plans first began in June

1991, the foundation was poured in the Fall of 1991. Construction began

again in the Spring of 1992. After three and three quarter years of hard

work, fund raising and generous donations, our goal has been achieved.

This tax free 3,000 square foot addition is the result of community spirit

and team-work.

The Boscawen Fire Department and Ladies Auxiliary are very proud of this

accomplishment and would welcome everyone to view it.



Selectmen's Office

17 High Street, Boscawen, NH 03303; Phone:

796-2426; Office Hours: Monday-Friday 8:00

a.m. -5:00 p.m.

Theodore J. Houston, Jr.; Thomas Danko,
Chairman; Douglas R. Supry; Sherlene B.

Fisher, Adm. Assist.; Jodi Welch, Secretary.

Selectmen's Meetings are held at 17 High St.

on 2nd and 4th Wednesday of each month at

4:00 p.m.

Zoning Board of Adjustment

16 High Street, Boscawen, NH 03303
Kenneth Marshall, Chairman

Robert Knowlton, Zoning Officer; Phone:

796-2105; Office Phone: 796-2478; Tammy
Miner, Secretary; 796-2426; Secretary hours

Wed.-Thurs. 8:00 a.m. -12:00 p.m. at Town
Office.

Zoning Board Meetings are held at 16 High
St. on 4th Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m.

Planning Board
16 High Street, Boscawen, NH 03303
Greg Placy, Chairman; Phone: 796-2439;

Office Phone: 796-2478; Tammy Miner,

Secretary; 796-2426; Secretary Hours
Wed.-Thurs. 8:00 a.m. -12:00 p.m. at Town
Office.

Planning Board Meetings are held at 16

High St. on 2nd Tuesday of each month at

7:00 p.m.

Treasurer-Bookkeeper
Patricia Knight; Office Phone: 796-2343

Tax Collector

Phyllis Hewey, 17 High Street, Boscawen, NH
03303; Phone: 796-2426; Office Hours: Tues-

day, Wednesday & Thursday 8:30 a.m. -12:30

p.m., 1:00 p.m. -5:00 p.m.

Town Clerk

Barbara Holmes, 17 High Street, Boscawen,
NH 03303; Phone: 796-2426; Office Hours:

Tuesday, Wednesday & Thursday 8:30

a.m. -12:30 p.m., 1:00 p.m. -5:00 p.m.

Penacook-Boscawen Water Precinct

9 Woodbury Lane, Boscawen, NH 03303;

Phone: 796-2206; Sheila Gagnon, Bookkeeper/

Treasurer; Office Hours: Wednesday 5:00

a.m. -7:00 p.m.; Laura Lane, Secretary

Public Works Director

Richard Hollins, 13 Woodbury Lane,
Boscawen, NH 03303; Phone: 796-2207.

Boscawen Transfer Station

Corn Hill Road; Hours: Wednesday & Satur-

day 7:30 a.m. -3:30 p.m. (Dump sticker re-

quired—obtained at the Transfer Station or at

the Town Office)

Police Department
19 High Street, Boscawen, NH 03303; Norma
Houston, Clerk/Dispatcher; Phone 796-2277
(Emergency)

Health Officer

John Dagata; Phone 796-2609

Emergency Management Director

Earl Houston; Phone 796-2316

Human Services Officer

Evelyn W. Beauly; 796-2426

Fire Department
Roland "Joe" Bartlett, Chief, 17 High Street,

Boscawen, NH 03303.

Burning Permits—Contact: Joe Bartlett,

796-2157; Ray Fisher, 796-2498

Town Moderator
Rick A. Trombly

Supervisors of the Checklist

Stanley Ford, Chairman; Walter Bowen III,

Virginia Irwin

Public Libraries

Main Library: Tuesday, 1:30-6:00 p.m.;

Thursday, 3:00-7:00 p.m.; Librarian

—

Barbara Keegan
Branch Library: Monday, 2:30-6:30 p.m.;

Wednesday 2:30-7:00 p.m.; Librarian— Bar-

bara Keegan.

Boscawen Congregational Church
Dawn Berry, Minister, 12 High Street,

Boscawen, NH 03303; Phone 796-2565

Post Office

228 King Street, Boscawen, NH 03303

Postmistress: Laura Lane
Hours: Monday-Friday, 2:00 p.m. -5:30

p.m.; Saturday, 11:00 a.m. -1:00 p.m.

Life Safety Code Officer

Harold Hamilton; Phone 796-2426; or Phone
753-9451 (after 5:00 p.m.)

Genealogical/Historical Information

Dorothy Sanborn, 796-2582 (summer resi-

dence), 796-2211 (winter residence); Henrietta

Kenney, 796-2960; Virginia Colby, 225-3122;

Ronald Reed, President, Boscawen Historical

Society, 796-2236

Conservation Commission
Charles Niebling, Chairman

Conservation Commission Meeting held 4th

Thursday of each month at 16 High St.,

Boscawen, NH 03303 at 7:30 p.m.

Town Meetings

Held 2nd Tuesday of March, Boscawen Town
Hall

EMERGENCY TELEPHONE NUMBERS
Police — 796-2277

Fire/Rescue — 1-225-3355
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DEDICATION

BARBARA M. HOLMES

Town Clerk 1979-Present

Tax Collector 1958-1964

Boscawen Post Office

Old Home Day Committee

4-H Leader and Assistant

Ballot Clerk

EVE Guild Member/President 1984-1986

Barbara has given many years of service to the Town of Boscawen. She has

knowledge of state, county and town rules, regulations and laws and the

common sense application of them. She has a wealth of information about the

families of Boscawen and the surrounding Towns which helps in assisting

individuals in locating people and genealogical information. Barbara is a source

of knowledge — she is the "Town Clerk" and that is why the 1994 Annual

Report is dedicated to her.
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TOWN OFFICERS 1994

MODERATOR Rick Trombly

SELECTMEN
Thomas Danko, Chairman Term expires 1995

Douglas R. Supry Term expires 1996

Theodore J. Houston, Jr Term expires 1997

ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT Sherlene Fisher

SELECTMEN SECRETARY Jodi Welch

TOWN CLERK Barbara Holmes 1994

TREASURER Patricia Knight 1994

COLLECTOR OF TAXES Phyllis Hewey

SUPERVISORS OF THE CHECKLIST
Stanley Ford Walter Bowen III Carl S. Glover (term expired)

Virginia Irwin

POLICE DEPARTMENT
*Chief Mark Pepler

Sergeant David Croft, Jan.-June 26, 1994

Acting Dept. Head David Croft, June 27-Dec. 31, 1994

Officer John Murray Special Officer George Cushman

Officer Peter Shephard Special Officer Robert Bunnell

Officer Timothy Beers Special Officer James Lavery

Special Officer Craig Saltmarsh

PD - Clerk/Dispatcher Elizabeth N. Houston

HEALTH OFFICER John Dagata

HUMAN SERVICES OFFICER Evelyn W. Beauly

LIFE SAFETY OFFICER Harold Hamilton

*Resigned
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LIBRARY TRUSTEES
Dorothy Sanborn Term expires 1996

Alma Dean Term expires 1996

Norma Glover Term expires 1997

Todd West, Chairman Term expires 1997

Mary Weeks Term expires 1995

FOREST FIRE WARDEN Roland Bartlett - Appointed

DEPUTY FIRE WARDENS
Ray Fisher Gus Swenson

Mark Bailey Peter Kenney

Robert York

OFFICIAL WEIGHERS
Robert A. Davis Fred Supry Agnes M. Marshall

SURVEYORS OF WOOD AND LUMBER
Charles Brown William Bailey, Jr. Fred Egounis

FENCE VIEWERS
Ray Fisher Douglas R. Supry

TRUSTEES OF TRUST FUNDS
Kathleen Jaworski (term expired) Doris Silver, Treasurer Cynthia Houston

Kathryn Reed

BUDGET COMMITTEE
Ronald Reed, Chairman Term expires 1996

Sandra Brodeur r Term expires 1996

William Bevans Term expires 1995

James F. Colby Term expires 1995

William Heinz Term expires 1995

Jack W. Pillsbury Term expires 1997

Denice DeStefano Term expires 1996

PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR Richard Hollins - Appointed

SEXTON OF CEMETERIES Richard Hollins - Appointed

TRAILER PARK INSPECTOR Robert Knowlton

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT DIRECTOR Earl Houston
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PLANNING BOARD
Thomas Danko Member ex-officio

Robert Knowlton Term expires May 31, 1997

Katherine Schneider Term expires April 10, 1997

Greg Placy, Chairman Term expires June 20, 1996

*Peter Kenney Term expires June 19, 1994

+William Urbach Term expires June 19, 1997

James Aznive Term expires July 22, 1995

Denice DeStefano Term expires April 14, 1995

Alternates

William Lambert Term expires April 18, 1996

*Richard Nohe Term expires April 18, 1996

Planning Board Secretary Tammy Miner

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT
Marie Sherman Term expires April 16, 1997

Roger Sanborn Term expires May 6, 1997

+Kenneth Marshall, Chairman Term expires May 9, 1996

Maureen Jackson Term expires August 15, 1996

David Larochelle Term expires May 6, 1997

Alternates

Joseph Colby II Term expires August 23, 1996

Chris Seufert Term expires May 9, 1996

Lyman Cousens Term expires October 19, 1995

Zoning Board Secretary Tammy Miner

ZONING OFFICER Robert Knowlton

PARKS & RECREATION COMMITTEE
James Moore Term expires May 6, 1996

Derek Sawyer Term expires August 31, 1997

Susan Earnshaw Term expires August 31, 1994

Louise McLaughlin, Chairman Term expires October 28, 1997

Thomas Danko Member ex-officio

Joel White Term expires May 27, 1995

Bill Lambert Term expires April 22, 1996

Jack Gagnon Term expires March 23, 1997

* Resigned

+Town Representative to the Central New Hampshire Regional Planning

Commission
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CONSERVATION COMMISSION
Charles Jaworski Term expires 1997

Charles Neibling, Chairman Term expires 1997

Adrian Pouliot Term expires 1995

Ray Powelson Term expires 1996

James F. Colby Term expires 1995

Michele Tremblay Term expires 1996

Michael McAllister Term expires 1995

Alternates

*Douglas Hartford Term expires 1995

William Bevans Term expires 1997

POLICE COMMISSION
Donald F. Welcome, Chairman Term expires 1995

John Lemeris Term expires 1996

Claire Clarke, Chairman Term expires 1997

Norma Heinz Term expires 1997

*Larry Thomas Term expires 1996

Douglas R. Supry Member ex-officio

Edward Maloof Term expires 1996

BOSCAWEN CEMETERY TRUSTEES
Donald F. Welcome Term expires 1997

William J. Amaral Term expires 1995

Dorothy Sanborn Term expires 1996

'Resigned
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BOSCAWENS REPRESENTATIVES TO GENERAL COURT

Rick A. Trombly

7 Park Street

Boscawen, NH 03303

753-9059

Stephen DeStephano

7 Sharon Drive

Bow, NH 03304

224-3377

Richard Warner

1 1 Surrey Drive

Bow, NH 03304

228-9284

Richard Kennedy

Box 188, RFD#2
Contoocook, NH 03229

746-4687
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The State ofNew Hampshire

TOWN WARRANT

THE POLLS WILL BE OPEN FROM 10:00 A.M. to 7:00 P.M.

To the Inhabitants of the Town of Boscawen in the County of Merrimack in said

State, qualified to vote in Town Affairs:

You are hereby notified to meet at the Town Hall in said Boscawen on

Tuesday, the Fourteenth day of March, next at Ten of the clock in the forenoon,

to act upon the following subjects:

1

.

To choose all necessary Town Officers for the year ensuing.

2. To see what action the Town will take with respect to the proposed

amendments to the Town Zoning Ordinance as follows:

1. Add to the list of permitted uses in Table 1 of Section 4.01, District

Regulations, Article IV, "Thirteen to Sixteen unit family dwelling" by special

exception in R2 and C zoning districts.

2. Add the words "non-home based" to the retail establishments paragraph

shown in Table 1, Section 4.01, District Regulations, Article IV. New use

would read "Non-home based retail establishments not requiring outdoor

storage of goods including but not limited to groceries, pharmaceuticals,

general merchandise, furniture, apparel and specialty goods, tobacco,

newspapers, books, gifts, flowers and similar items" allowable in

Commercial and Industrial Zoning Districts.

A copy of the above is on file at the Town Clerk's office and will be on display

at the Town Hall on March 14, 1995. (Ballot Vote). Recommended by Planning

Board and Board of Selectmen.

You are further notified to meet at the Town Hall in said Boscawen on Tuesday,

the fourteenth day of March, next at 7:30 P.M. to act upon the following

subjects:

3. To see if the municipality will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$1,322,135 which represents the operating budget. Said sum does not include

special articles addressed.

4. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum of $24,000 for

the purchase of a four wheel drive pick up truck with a plow for the Highway

Department. Selectmen and Budget Committee recommend this appropriation.
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5. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $10,000 to

be added to the Highway Dump Truck Capital Reserve Fund previously

established. Selectmen and Budget Committee recommend this appropriation.

6. To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum of $35,000 for a

38' x 40' addition to the Highway Garage. This addition replaces a 38' x 30' area

to be removed. Selectmen and Budget Committee recommend this

appropriation.

7. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum of $9,500 for

the development and production of new computerized (digital) tax maps, to

include a Town-wide parcel composite map with insert map for the Town center

area, a Town-wide tax map index, and individual tax maps equivalent in scale to

existing tax maps. Targeted Block Grant for $2,500 to be applied for. Selectmen

and Budget Committee recommend this appropriation.

8. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum of $5,000 for

improvements to the Historical Society building. Selectmen and a majority of

the Budget Committee recommend this appropriation.

9. To see if the town will vote on the following question: "Shall we adopt the

provisions of RSA 72:l-c which authorizes any town or city to elect not to

assess, levy and collect a resident tax?"

10. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum of $19,500 to

help support the Penacook Rescue Squad for its emergency medical services and

rescue operations for the Town. Selectmen and Budget Committee recommend

this appropriation.

1 1. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum of $6,489 for

the services of Concord Regional Visiting Nurse Association. Selectmen and

Budget Committee recommend this appropriation.

12. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum of $3,976 for

services to low-income residents of Boscawen through the Concord Area Center

Community Action Program, Belknap-Merrimack Counties, Inc. Selectmen and

Budget Committee recommend this appropriation.

13. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum of $3,000

toward the operating expenses of the Penacook Community Center. Selectmen

and Budget Committee recommend this appropriation.

14. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to

accept, on behalf of the town, gifts, legacies, and devises made to the Town

intrust for any public purpose, as permitted by RSA 31:19.



1994 ANNUAL REPORT 13

15. To transact any other business which may legally come before this

meeting.

Given under our hands and seal, this 14th day of February, in the year of our

Lord nineteen hundred and ninety five.

Douglas R. Supry

Theodore J. Houston, Jr.

Thomas Danko

Selectmen

of

Boscawen

A true copy of Warrant— Attest:

Douglas R. Supry

Theodore J. Houston, Jr.

Thomas Danko

Selectmen

of

Boscawen

14th March, 1995

We hereby certify that we gave notice to the inhabitants within named, to meet

at time and place and for the purpose within mentioned, by posting up an

attested copy of the within Warrant at the place of meeting within named, and a

like attested copy at the Town Hall, Town Office and Carey's Market being a

public place in said Town, on the 14th day of February, 1995

Douglas R. Supry

Theodore J. Houston, Jr.

Thomas Danko

Selectmen

of

Boscawen
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SELECTMEN'S REPORT

We were pleased to see a modest increase of commercial development in

Boscawen in 1994. Elektrisola completed an expansion of their manufacturing

and office space with jobs added as a result. The J. & S. Leasing buildings along

High St. owned by the Steenbeke family now house four new tenants: KSD
Custom Woodworking, Prototek Sheetmetal Fabricating, Certified Metal

Processing and Arrow Fire Protection. More than a dozen jobs are involved in

these small businesses.

As authorized by Warrant Article #12 last March, town property values were

equalized to better reflect present market values. The first 25% of town

properties were revalued as part of a four year cycle. No additional monies will

be appropriated to complete the next three years.

Further improvements were made in our recycling set-up. The Public Works

crew built a roll-off box for collecting cans and foil with a materials cost of only

$700. This much larger box means less delivery trips to Concord. They also

installed a larger, donated, used oil tank which allowed us to deal with a NH
certified oil recycler. The used roll-off truck we purchased in 1993 made 230

trips in 1994 taking trash to the incinerator, scrap metal to Concord, paper to

West Hopkinton and glass (2 trips) to Nashua. Charles Westgate, who retired

from full-time work, has been retained on a part-time basis primarily to operate

this truck.

We urge more of you to recycle paper, cans and glass. There is no sense at all

in sending unburnable glass and cans to the incinerator. In 1994, we did collect

and ship 83 tons of these three items which saved us $3,360 in tipping fees. We
sold those items plus the scrap metal for more than $4,600. Cooperation from

those of you who are not recycling could help us to reduce the solid waste

budget further in 1995.

Last winter's heavy snow plowing and a major unplanned engineer repair

threatened to wreck our highway budget. However, the budget remained in the

black for the year by cutbacks on some street improvements. Nevertheless, Park,

Oak, Prospect, Lincoln and Johnson Streets received a high quality hot-topping

job. Lower Queen Street was oiled and sanded.

A state veteran's cemetery was approved during the year to be built in 1995.

It will be located in part of the Merrimack River State Forest along the Daniel

Webster Highway and will serve the needs of all NH veterans. We believe it will

be a facility the Town will be proud of for many years to come.

Also approved in 1994 was the removal of the Depot Street Bridge over the

abandoned railroad tracks. A hump, dangerous for both cars and pedestrians will

be replaced by a grade crossing and sidewalk up to King Street. This project will

be done in the fall of 1995.

Monitoring wells at the closed landfill on Corn Hill Road were tested again

in spring, summer and fall. Although there was a spike in some chemicals

during the summer test, we had some of the lowest readings ever in the fall test.
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We still have not heard anymore from the NH Department of Environmental

Services.

As had been stated before, the success of the Town is due to the continued

dedication of the employees of the Town of Boscawen and the continued

support and efforts put forth by volunteer members of various boards and

committees. We are continually in need of replacements and alternates. If you
feel you have something to offer and can give some time (even a dissenting

opinion can spark new thoughts) come forth — let one of the Selectmen know,

contact a Board/Committee or come in to the Town Office. As in the past, but

still true, "BOSCAWEN NEEDS YOU!"

Respectfully Submitted,

Douglas R. Supry

Theodore J. Houston, Jr.

Thomas Danko, Chairman
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1995 BUDGET FOR THE TOWN OF BOSCAWEN

General Government

Executive

Election & Registration,

& Vital Statistics

Financial Administration

Revaluation of Property

Legal Expense

Personnel Administration

Planning and Zoning

General Government Building

Cemeteries

Insurance

Advertising and Regional

Associations

Tax Maps

Public Safety

Police

Ambulance

Fire

Bldg. Inspection

Emergency Mgt.

Highways and Streets

Highways and Streets

Street Lighting

Care of Trees

Sanitation

Solid Waste Disposal

Sewer/Drainage/Maint.

Health

Pest Control

Health Administration

Visiting Nurse Association
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1994 BUDGET FOR THE TOWN OF BOSCAWEN

17

Welare

Vendor Payments
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1994 BUDGET FOR THE TOWN OF BOSCAWEN
SOURCES OF REVENUE
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Interfund Operating Transfers In



20 TOWN OF BOSCAWEN

BUDGET COMMITTEE REPORT

The 1995 budget season commenced with the first budget committee meeting

on February 1, 1995. A thorough analysis of actual budget line item

expenditures for the past five (5) years, in comparison to the proposed budget

figures, showed a continued and consistent effort by town officials to maintain

our best financial interests.

All in all, last year's budget shows actual expenditures of over $100,000 less

than what was budgeted. A true indication that our town officials are committed

to controlling any unnecessry spending. This past year we did experience over

expenditures in certain line items which reflect an increase in phone costs; the

purchase of uniforms and equipment for our police department; repairs to

equipment in our fire department, highways and streets department and solid

waste disposal.

Also to our benefit, revenues were more favorable than in past years. Lower

interest rates were paid on money borrowed and less money was borrowed due

to a better collection rate from taxpayers.

Some discussion this year focused on an issue that your Budget Committee

and town officials believe to be an important part in the overall budget picture.

The anticipation and identification of long range needs and goals for the town of

Boscawen. We must start working today for what is going to matter to

Boscawen over the next several years, what will be affecting our citizens and

what we, as a town, can and should be doing to address those needs.

The 1995 budget reflects an increase of less than 1% without warrant article

spending and is supported unanimously by the Budget Committee.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denice M. DeStefano

Ronald W. Reed, Chair

Sandra Brodeur

Jack W. Pillsbury

William R. Bevans

James F. Colby

William Heinz



1994 ANNUAL REPORT 21

BOSCAWEN TOWN MEETING
March 8, 1994

The Annual Town Meeting was called to order at 10:00 A.M. by Moderator

Rick Trombly, who read the warrant and declared the pools would stay open

until 7:00 P.M.

A motion was made by Selectman Douglas Supry to hold action on Articles 3

through 21 until the ballots were counted in the evening.

Ballot Clerks were Mary Weeks, Harriet Bowen, Nancy Moody and Earl

Houston.

Polls closed at 7:00 P.M. The votes were counted and the results were:

Selectman - 3 years
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ARTICLE 1 . To choose all necessary Town Officers for the year ensuing.

Officials Weighers. Claire Clarke moved to case one ballot for the

incumbents as listed in the Annual Report with the exception of Charles Scheys

who no longer lived in town. Dorothy Sanborn seconded. Motion passed.

Surveyors of Wood and Lumber. Denise Pearl moved to re-elect the

incumbents as listed in the Annual Report. Tim Welch seconded. Motion

passed.

Fence Viewers. Thomas Danko moved to re-elect the incumbents as listed in

the Annual Report. Douglas Supry seconded. Motion passed.

Dorothy Sanborn moved to proceed directly to Article 15. The motion was

duly seconded and passed by voice vote.

ARTICLE 15. To see if the town will vote to support designation of the upper

Merrimack River as a Scenic and Recreational River under the National Wild

and Scenic Rivers Act with the following conditions:

— That there be no loss of local government authority as pertains to the

management of lands adjacent to the river, and there will be no federal land

management as a result of the designation;

- That management of the river will be based on the locally developed

Management and Implementation Plan;

— That there will be no condemnation of lands by the federal government as

a result of the designation;

— That there will be no new federal permits required as a result of the

designation;

— That the Upper Merrimack River Local Advisory Committee will review

and approve any eventual legislation to designate the river as a component of

the Wild and Scenic Rivers System.

Michele Tremblay moved to accept the Article as read. Edward Brodeur

seconded.

David Morrill, a non-resident who owns property in Boscawen, explained he

represented the city of Concord as a member of the Merrimack River

Coordinating Committee. He had heard much testimony both for and against

this designation and felt the designation was not needed. He felt most of the

river frontage was owned by farmers who were successfully meeting local and

state regulations.

Edward Maloof, Boscawen resident for eight years, explained he felt some

people were voting for the wrong reasons. He reported he had been involved
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with the federal government for 25 years and he felt the only way to stop the

federal government from taking land was to use the federal government's rules.

Right now the federal government's rules were the Wild and Scenic Rivers

designation. The only thing residents were voting on this evening was whether

to support the Congressional delegation in their decision to ask for the

designation. He felt voters could protect the land by using federal protections.

Wayne Hardy expressed his concern about this designation. He felt once the

federal government got its fingers in something, they would not stop regulating

it.

Charles Niebling read a letter from Walter Silver in favor of the designation.

He then commented that the Conservation Commission had voted in favor of the

designation as presented in the warrant article. He himself had wavered on the

issue and had decided to vote in favor of the designation. He did not see this as a

negative step.

Kenneth Marshall explained he worked for the New Hampshire Farm Bureau

Federation, which took a position against the designation. He was speaking this

evening on his own behalf and not for the Farm Bureau. He explained one of his

jobs with the Farm Bureau was to represent the best interests of the farmers to

the Legislature. He explained the Merrimack River was a protected river and

agriculture was protected as well. There was no credible evidence to vote for

Scenic. The upper Merrimack was a protected river, the Local Advisory

Committee would continue with or without Scenic, and there was an

implementation plan that the Committee must present to the Town Meeting at

some point in the future. All the good things the Park Service said and the Local

Advisory Committee said were true, but it got that way without the Park Service

and could stay that way without the Park Service. The Army Corps of Engineers

had permitting authority. Particularly disturbing to Mr. Marshall was the fact

that in the Plan it said the Park Service would have review. That could mean
veto power over the Corps of Engineers permits. He felt this was just another

layer of regulatory red tape. Also disturbing was the fact that the Park Service

review authority would extend to the entire Merrimack River watershed. He felt

that would include most of the county. The Park Service could not and would

not accept in the legislation any lateral boundaries. Federal government just got

larger and larger.

Larry Thomas asked which kept the federal government out of Boscawen, a

vote for the designation or a vote against?

Roger Sanborn discussed the Sewalls Falls dam application of about ten

years ago. That was his first involvement with the Wild and Scenic designation.

He explained RSA 483 protected the river and you could not ask for anything

better. But there was one commission that could still overrule. That was FERC.

The only way to control FERC was through the Wild and Scenic Rivers

designation. He felt the best way to preserve the river was through this

designation.

Diane Griffith, a Franklin, New Hampshire resident, spoke against the

designation because she felt the river restricted itself.
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Steve Maveglio, non-resident, explained he had written the protection law.

There were four or five federal agencies that already controlled the river.

Designation was the key to control. A vote of yes was a vote for local control.

Lori Seog moved to end debate. Dorothy Sanborn seconded. Motion passed

on a voice vote.

The Moderator explained he had received a request by Michelle Tremblay,

Edward Maloof, Roger Sanborn, William R. Bevans, and John Porter for a

paper ballot vote on Article 15.

There was a recess while residents cast their paper ballots relative to Article

15.

While ballots were being counted, the Moderator continued with Town
Meeting and reported he had received a request from Kenneth Marshall to speak

as a matter of personal privilege. Mr. Marshall reported he objected to personal

remarks made about Mr. Marshall by Mr. Maveglio during his comments.

ARTICLE 3. To raise such sums of money as may be necessary to defray town

charges for the ensuing year and make appropriations of the same.

Thomas Danko moved to raise and appropriate $1,314,214 to defray town

charges for the ensuing year. Douglas Supry seconded. Mr. Danko explained

last year's operating budget, including warrant articles, totaled $1,343,903. This

year's appropriation included a 5% increase for town employees since they had

not received an increase last year. Mr. Danko explained the budget relative to

solid waste disposal.

Claire Clarke asked for explanation of the difference in the salary for the

Public Works Director this year as compared with previous years. Selectman

Houston explained that in the previous years the Director was also a part-time

employee of the Water Precinct, but this year he would be a full time employee

of the town. The salary reflected the full time status.

Motion to approve Article 3 passed.

ARTICLE 4. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum not to

exceed $17,000 for the purchase of a police cruiser.

Claire Clarke moved to accept Article 4 as read; seconded by Theodore

Houston. There being no discussion, the Article was adopted.

ARTICLE 5. To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of

$10,000 to be added to the Highway Dump Truck Capital Reserve Fund

previously established.

Thomas Danko moved to accept Article 5 as read. Theodore Houston

seconded. There being no discussion, the Article was adopted.

ARTICLE 6. To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum not to

exceed $19,500 to help support the Penacook Rescue Squad for its emergency

medical services and rescue operations for the Town.
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Claire Clarke moved to accept Article 6 as read. Sandra Hardy seconded.

There being no discussion, the Article was adopted.

ARTICLE 7. To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum not to

exceed $6,489 for the services of Concord Regional Visiting Nurse Association.

Denise DeStefano moved to accept Article 7 as read. Sherlene Fisher

seconded. There being no discussion, the Article was adopted.

ARTICLE 8. To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum not to

exceed $3,615 for services to low-income residents of Boscawen through the

Concord Area Center Community Action Program.

Thomas Danko moved to accept Article 8 as read. Douglas Supry seconded.

There being no discussion, the Article was adopted.

ARTICLE 9. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum not to

exceed $3,000 toward the operating expenses of the Penacook Community

Center.

Joel White moved to accept Article 9 as read. Florence Danko seconded.

There being no discussion, the Article was adopted.

ARTICLE 10. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum not to

exceed $20,000 to repair and recondition the 1974 Loader.

Robert Knowlton moved to accept Article 10 as read. William Urbach

seconded. There being no discussion, the Article was adopted.

ARTICLE 1 1. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum not to

exceed $13,000 for an Exhaust Extraction System for the Fire Station.

Brenda Bartlett moved to accept Article 1 1 as read. Douglas Supry seconded.

Michele Tremblay asked what an extraction system was and Ray Fisher

explained. There being no further discussion, the Article was adopted.

ARTICLE 12. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum not to

exceed $33,000 for an equalization of town property values to be done in 1994

and a revaluation of town properties to be done on a four year cycle. This will

be a special non-lapsing article per RSA 32:3 VI and will not lapse until the

revaluation is completed in four years.

Douglas Supry moved to accept Article 12 as read. Theodore Houston

seconded. Dorothy Sanborn asked if $33,000 was the total cost or if that was a

present year charge. She was told that was the total cost for the contract. Sandra

Hardy asked whether the work would be done by a New Hampshire firm.

Selectman Supry answered it would be done by the same New Hampshire firm

that handled the town's appeals at this time. Michele Tremblay felt this $33,000

was not going to change anything. Everyone had depressed property values right

now. Mr. Supry explained that right now the town was at 137% valuation rate;

last year it was 120%. The rate should be going down. Taxes were based on a
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fair market value but this would bring assessments back into the fair market.

Sandra Brodeur explained reevaluations were required by the Revenue

Administration periodically and usually cost $80,000 in one year. This would

satisfy the State requirement at a better price.

Maxwell Millard asked about equalization over the four year period and

Theodore Houston explained the process. James Colby added to the explanation.

Mr. Danko reported the Selectmen expected the first year portion of the cost

would be about $13,000.

There being no further discussion, Article 12 was adopted.

ARTICLE 13. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum not to

exceed $1,000 toward the restoration and preservation of the Boscawen

Historical Society's museum and artifact collection, which is maintained for the

benefit of the town.

Michele Tremblay moved to accept Article 13 as read. Sandra Hardy

seconded. There being no discussion, Article 13 was adopted.

ARTICLE 14. To see if the Town will vote to support efforts to secure public

acquisition of the 970 acre Tamposi property (currently owned by EK
Associates), including the 77 acre Patenaude Pond in Boscawen to ensure that

this land remain forever available for public access including outdoor recreation

for boating, fishing, hunting, hiking, swimming, skiing and snowmobiling;

wildlife and waterfowl habitat, forest management and production of timber;

and the enjoyment of present and further generations of Boscawen residents,

New Hampshire citizens and visitors alike.

Charles Niebling moved to accept Article 14 as read. Michele Tremblay

seconded.

Bea Nohe moved to amend the motion to include dog sledding and horseback

riding in the Article. Michele Tremblay seconded. Motion to amend passed.

Charles Niebling offered to answer questions in respect to the property and

the current effort in the legislature to get funding. Ray Fisher asked how long it

would be before we would be in another Town Meeting talking about federal

protection of this property. Mr. Niebling explained that the State had designated

the Fish and Game Department as the lead agency in this acquisition. He also

was not optimistic about legislature appropriating funds for this property. He did

not see any federal involvement in this property.

There being no further discussion, Article 14 was adopted as amended.

ARTICLE 15. The Moderator announced the results of the paper ballot relative

to Article 15. There were 99 No votes and 70 votes in favor with one blank

ballot. Article 15 failed to be adopted.

ARTICLE 16. To see if the town will vote to accept Weir Road and Fairbanks

Drive as Class V Town Roads.
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Douglas Supry moved to accept Article 16 as read. Theodore Houston

seconded.

James Colby asked if these roads had been looked into by an engineer. Mr.

Danko explained that Fairbanks Drive had not been reviewed by an engineer.

That had been a town project to rebuild. Weir Road had been rebuilt to town

specifications by an engineer who developed abutting property. He reported an

outside engineer had not been hired.

There being no further discussion, Article 16 was adopted.

ARTICLE 17. To see if the town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen

to accept the dedication of any street shown on a subdivision plat approved by

the Planning Board, provided that such street has been constructed to applicable

town specifications as determined by the Board of Selectmen or their agent.

Dorothy Sanborn moved to table. Michele Tremblay seconded. Motion failed

on a voice vote.

Theodore Houston moved to accept Article 17 as read. Douglas Supry

seconded.

Dorothy Sanborn asked what dedication of a street meant. Mr. Supry

explained the process of accepting a street within a subdivision approved by the

Planning Board. She then spoke against this Article because any street layout

would be an expense to the Town.

James Colby discussed the expense of upkeep of any new streets. Michele

Tremblay discussed this Article as it related to Fairbanks Drive. Ron Butler

mentioned that there was only one house on Weir Road and the Town was

plowing it. Mr. Supry explained that it was being plowed for better access to the

Town Forest at the end of Weir Road. Dorothy Sanborn felt this Article was

meaningless and should not be passed. Michele Tremblay asked if there was any

type of impact fee in any road such as this to cover repairs five years from now.

Douglas Supry answered that it was an option the Selectman had. The Town
held a bond on Weir Road for several years until it was completed and

inspected.

Sherlene Fisher moved to amend the motion to remove the words "the

dedication of. Robert Norton seconded. Motion to amend passed.

Michele Tremblay asked, if the EK Associates development had gotten

further along with construction of roads before going bankrupt, would adoption

of this Article have given Selectmen the authority to accept the roads from the

bankrupt contractor? Douglas Supry indicated it did not mandate that Selectmen

accept the roads, but made provision for that to happen.

There being no further discussion, Article 17 was adopted as amended.

Kenneth Marshall moved to adopt the provisions of RSA 40:10 regarding

Article 15. William Heinz seconded.

Edward Maloof asked if this should have been voted on at the time of

consideration of Article 15 and the Moderator responded that it could be done at

any time during the meeting. Peter Kenney asked for clarification of the process.

The Moderator explained RSA 40: 10 and what it meant.
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Motion to adopt RSA 40: 10 for Article 15 passed.

ARTICLE 18. Shall the Town accept the provisions of RSA 202-A:4-c

providing that any town at an annual meeting may adopt an article authorizing

indefinitely, until specific rescission of such authority, the public Library

Trustees to apply for, accept and expend, without further action by the town

meeting, anticipated money from a state, federal or other governmental unit or a

private source which becomes available during the fiscal year?

Claire Clarke moved to accept Article 18 as read. Sandra Hardy seconded.

There being no discussion, Article 1 8 was adopted.

ARTICLE 19. Shall the Town accept the provisions of RSA 33:7 providing that

any town at an annual meeting may adopt an article authorizing indefinitely,

until specific rescission of such authority, the selectmen to issue tax anticipation

notes?

Douglas Supry moved to accept Article 19 as read. Sherlene Fisher seconded.

There being no discussion, Article 19 was adopted.

ARTICLE 20. To see if the town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen

to accept, on behalf of the town, gifts, legacies, and devises made to the town in

trust for any public purpose, as permitted by RSA 31:19.

Theodore Houston moved to accept Article 20 as read. Douglas Supry

seconded. There being no discussion, Article 20 was adopted.

ARTICLE 21. To see if the Town will vote to authorize indefinitely, until

specific rescission of such authority, the Selectmen to convey any real estate

acquired by the town by tax collector's deed. Such conveyance shall be by deed

following a public auction, or the property may be sold by advertised bids, or

may be otherwise disposed of as justice may require, pursuant to RSA 80:80.

Douglas Supry moved to accept Article 21 as read. Claire Clarke seconded.

There being no discussion, Article 21 was adopted.

ARTICLE 22. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Selectmen to apply

for, accept and expend money from the state, federal or other governmental unit

or a private source which becomes available during the year. This authorization

in accordance with RSA 31:95-b shall remain in effect until rescinded by a vote

of the town meeting.

Theodore Houston moved to accept Article 22 as read. Thomas Danko

seconded. There being no discussion, Article 22 was adopted.

ARTICLE 23. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Selectmen to accept

gifts of personal property, other than cash, to the town for any public purposes.

This authorization in accordance with RSA 31:95-e shall remain in effect until

rescinded by a vote of the town meeting.
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Ray Fisher moved to accept Article 23 as read. Theodore Houston seconded.

There being no discussion, Article 23 was adopted.

ARTICLE 24. To transact any other business which may legally come before

this meeting.

Dorothy Sanborn mentioned that in the Boscawen Academy Trustees Report

there was a reference to a Paul Revere bell. She felt this was erroneous. She also

noticed the Trustees of Trust Funds report was not in the Annual Report and

asked that this be properly distributed within two weeks.

Theodore Houston mentioned Old Home Day would die without additional

volunteers. He asked for volunteers to work on one of the committees.

Thomas Danko asked for a sense of the Meeting as to whether residents

would be interested in continuing Town Meeting on a Saturday instead of at the

time of voting. Residents overwhelmingly indicated they preferred the current

arrangement.

Dorothy Sanborn moved to adjourn the meeting. Ray Fisher seconded. The

meeting was adjourned at 10:20 P.M., Tuesday, March 8, 1994.

Respectfully Submitted,

Barbara M. Holmes

Town Clerk
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STATEMENT OF APPROPRIATIONS

GENERAL GOVERNMENT
Executive $ 84,465

Election, Registration and Vital Statistics 20,666

Financial Administration 40,919

Revaluation of Property 33,000

Legal Expense 18,000

Personnel Administration 151,578

Planning and Zoning 13,600

General Government Building 7,671

Cemeteries 4,800

Insurance 39,800

Advertising and Regional Associations 1,600

PUBLIC SAFETY
Police 196,632

Ambulance 19,500

Fire 60,349

Bldg. Inspection 1,955

Emergency management 2,300

HIGHWAYS AND STREETS
Highways and Streets 183,600

Street Lighting 12,000

Care of Trees 1,500

SANITATION
Solid Waste Disposal 1 16,942

Sewage Collection and Disposal 30,000

HEALTH
Pest Control 300

Visiting Nurse Association .' 6,489

Administration 1,791

WELFARE
Community Action Program 3,615

Vendor Payments 29,000

Administration 2,400

CULTURE AND RECREATION
Parks and Recreation 1 1,400

Library 13,176

Patriotic Purposes 1,900

Other Culture and Recreation— Community Centers 3,000

CONSERVATION
Administration 1,000
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DEBT SERVICE
Principal Long Term bonds & Notes 70,000

Interest Long Term Bonds & Notes 9,870

Interest on TAN 25,000

CAPITAL OUTLAY
Machinery, Vehicles and Equipment 37,000

Buildings 13,000

Improvements Other than Buildings 1 ,000

OPERATING TRANSFERS OUT
Sewer 160,000

To Capital Reserve Fund 10,000

TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS $1,440,818

SOURCES OF REVENUE
Taxes

Land Use Change Taxes $ 3,292

Resident Taxes 16,200

Yield Taxes 26,000

Payments in Lieu of Taxes 128,458

Interest & Penalties on Delinquent Taxes 30,000

LICENSES, PERMITS AND FEES
Business Licenses and Permits 50

Motor Vehicle Permit Fees 210,000

FROM STATE
Shared Revenue 46,692

Highway Block Grant 49,676

Marriage, Vital Statistics, Dogs 2,800

State & Federal Forest Land Reimbursement 638

Other 138

FROM OTHER GOVERNMENT
Fines 800

CHARGES FOR SERVICES
Income from Departments 7,000

Rents , 2,000

MISCELLANEOUS REVENUES
Sale of Municipal Property 31,534

Interest on Investments 4,000

Insurance Reimbursement 29,584

INTERFUND OPERATING TRANSFERS IN

Tipping Fees 24,000

Sewer 160,000

Trust and Agency Funds 625

OTHER FINANCING SOURCES
Fund Balance $292,984

TOTAL REVENUES AND CREDITS $1,066,471
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TAX RATE COMPUTATION

Total Town Appropriations

Total Revenues and Credits

Net Town Appropriations

Net School Tax Assessments

County Tax Assessment

Total of Town, School and County

DEDUCT Total Business Profits Tax Reimbursement

ADD War Service Credits

ADD Overlay

Property Taxes to be Raised

$1,440,818

1,066,471

374,347

2,009,294

216,516

2,600,157

84,606

28,200

60,115

2,603,866

PROOF OF TAX RATE COMPUTATION
$102,676,109 X 25.36 = $2,603,866

TAX COMMITMENT ANALYSIS
Property Taxes to be Raised 2,603,866

Less War Service Credits 28,200

Total Tax Commitment 2,575,666

MUNICIPAL TAX RATE BREAKDOWN
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INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT
OF FINANCIAL PRESENTATION

To the Members of the Board of Selectmen

Town of Boscawen

Boscawen, New Hampshire

We have audited the accompanying general purpose financial statements of

the Town of Boscawen as of and for the year ended December 31, 1993, as

listed in the table of contents. These general purpose financial statements are the

responsibility of the Town's management. Our responsibility is to express an

opinion on these general purpose financial statements based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with generally accepted auditing

standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain

reasonable assurance about whether the general purpose financial statements are

free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis,

evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the general purpose

financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles

used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the

overall general purpose financial statement presentation. We believe that our

audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

As described in Note 1 B, the general purpose financial statements referred to

above do not include the General Fixed Assets Account Group, which should be

included to conform with generally accepted accounting principles. The amount

that should be recorded in the General Fixed Assets Account Group is not

known.

In our opinion, except for the effect on the financial statements of the

omission described in the preceding paragraph, the general purpose financial

statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial

position of the Town of Boscawen as of December 31, 1993, and the results of

its operations and cash flows of its nonexpendable trust funds for the year then

ended in conformity with general accepted accounting principles.

Our audit was made for the purpose of forming an opinion on the general

purpose financial statements taken as a whole. The combining and individual

fund financial statements listed in the table of contents are presented for

purposes of additional analysis and are not a required part of the general

purpose financial statements of the Town of Boscawen. Such information has

been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the general

purpose financial statement and, in our opinion, is fairly presented in all

material respects in relation to the general purpose financial statements taken as

a whole.

Plodzik & Sanderson Professional Association

May 11, 1994
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SUMMARY OF INVENTORY OF VALUATION

Value of Land Only

A. Current Use

(At Current Use Values)

C. Residential

D. Commercial/Industrial

E. Total of Taxable Land

F. Tax Exempt and Non-Taxable

(3,542,100)

Value of Buildings Only

A. Residential

B. Manufactured Housing

C. Commercial/Industrial

D. Total of Taxable Buildings

E. Tax Exempt and Non-Taxable

(26,401,500)

Public Utilities

A. Gas

B. Electric

Valuation Before Exemption

Blind Exemption

Elderly Exemption

Revenues Received from Payments

State and Federal Forest Land,

Recreation, and/or

Flood Control Land

Other
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CURRENT USE REPORT

Farm Land

Forest Land

Unproductive Land

Wet Land

Section A
Granted

in Prior

Years

No. of Acres

* 1,967.352

*7,543.509

71.500

*66 1.220

Section B
Granted for

Current

Year

No. of Acres

267.47

Section C
Total of

Sections

A&B
No. of Acres

1,863.652

7,823.812

75.500

661.562

Total Number of Acres Exempted under Current Use

Total Number of Acres Receiving the

20% Recreational Assessment

Total Number of Owners Granted Current Use Assessment

10,420.526

7,688.476

235

*Note: Farmland, Forestland, Wetland A + B does not equal C due to

reclassifications.
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FINANCIAL REPORT

REVENUES
Property taxes $2,516,988

Taxes paid to school districts 2,009,294

Land use change taxes 3,292

Resident taxes 17,250

Yield taxes 38,265

Payments in lieu of taxes 152,600

Interest and penalties on delinquent taxes 105.935

TOTAL $2,834,330

Revenue from Licenses, Permits, and Fees

Business licenses and permits $ 22

Motor vehicle permit fees 235,707

Other licenses, permits, and fees 23.661

TOTAL $ 259,390

Revenue from the State of New Hampshire

Shared revenue block grant $ 131 ,298

Highway block grant 49,676

State and federal forest land reimbursement 638

Other state grants and reimbursements 2.024

TOTAL $ 183,636

Revenue from charges for services

Income from departments $ 10.978

TOTAL $ 10,978

Revenue from miscellaneous sources

Special assessments $ 850

Sale of municipal property 46,564

Interest on investments 3,076

Rents of property 2,445

Fines and forfeits 1 ,207
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Sanitation

Solid waste disposal $ 113,346

Other sanitation 30.000

TOTAL $ 143,346

Health

Administration $ 1 ,65

1

Other health 6.489

TOTAL $ 8,140

Welfare

Administration $ 2,288

Intergovernmental welfare payments 3,615

Vendor payments 14.126

TOTAL $ 20,029

Culture and Recreation

Parks and recreation $ 10,300

Library 13,176

Patriotic purposes 353

Other culture and recreation 3.000

TOTAL $ 26,829

Conservation

Administration $ 615

TOTAL $ 615

Debt Service

Principal long term bonds and notes $ 70,000

Interest on long term bonds and notes 9,870

Interest on tax and revenue anticipation notes 13.51

1

TOTAL $ 93,381

Capital Outlay

Machinery, vehicles, and equipment $ 34,592 $16,072

Buildings 13,000

Improvements other than buildings 2.025

TOTAL $ 49,617 $16,072

Interfund Operating Transfers Out

Transfers to capital reserve funds $ 10,000

Transfers to trust and agency funds 625

TOTAL $ 10,625
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Payments of Other Governments

Taxes paid to county $ 216,516

Taxes paid to school districts 2,009,294

Payments to other governments 1.646

TOTAL $2,227,456

TOTAL EXPENDITURES $3,403,594 $17,316

TOTAL FUND EQUITY $ 489,691

TOTAL $3,893,285



1994 ANNUAL REPORT 43



44 TOWN OF BOSCAWEN

DEBT AS OF DECEMBER 1994 FOR THE ENSUING FIVE YEARS
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SUMMARY OF REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES
FOR ALL OTHER FUNDS

January 1, 1994 to December 31, 1994

Revenue (by Source)

Revenue from charges for services

Sewer user charges $ 1 9 1 ,770

Revenue from miscellaneous sources 2.181

Total Revenue and other sources $ 1 93,95

1

Expenditures (by Functions)

Interfund operating transfers out $ 5,426

Payments to other governments 181.841

Total Expenditures $187,267

BALANCE SHEET FOR SUMMARY OF ALL OTHER FUNDS

Assets

Current assets, cash and equivalents $ 50.335

Total Assets $ 50,335

Fund Equity/Capital

Reserve for special purposes $ 50.335

Total Fund Equity/Capital $ 50,335

SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION WORKSHEET

All Funds

Expenditure— Vital statistics $ 20,141

Salaries and wages $48 1 ,236
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SCHEDULE OF TOWN PROPERTY

As of December 31, 1994

DESCRIPTION
1. Town Hall, Lands and Buildings— M 81D L 21 $ 68,700

Furniture and Equipment 2,300

2. Libraries, Lands and Buildings— M 81DL 12 180,700

Furniture, Equipment & Clock 172,735

3. Lower end Library/Rescue Bldg. and Land M 183C 81 221,400

Furniture and Equipment of Library only 65,850

4. Police Department M 81D L 71 83,700

Equipment 50,000

5. Fire Department M 81DL 71 178,600

Equipment 118,628

6. Highway Department, Land and Bldg. M 81D L 44 81,800

Equipment 141,768

7. Town Office, Lands and Buildings M 81D L 71 181,100

Equipment 50,000

8. Parks, Commons and Playgrounds M 8 1 L 01/02 232,800

9. Sanitary Landfill M 81D L 94 219,800

10. Oaklawn Dev. Recreation Area M 79 L 66 4,800

11. Greenspace M 183C L 122X off Sweatt St 3,200

12. Greenspace M 183C L 122Z off Sweatt St 3,300

13. Town Pound— North Water St. M94L41A 500

14. M 81 L 4 off E/S Rt. 3 '. 7,800

15. M 47 L 38 N/S Water St 40,300

16. M 81D L 37 W/S Rt. 4 "Schoolhouse Lot" 40,300

17. M 83 L 48A Armstrong Lot off Weir Road 37,600

18. M94L 19 Land Webster Town Line 1,800

19. All Land & Bldgs. Acquired— Tax Collector's Deeds

Weir Property M 83 L 49 193,900

Barnard/Eastman M 43 L 2 1 13,400

Champagne Property M 81 L 19A 23,000

Martin property M 183D L 31 1,200

M49L 13 Land between RR & River 15,000

M 49 L 14 off E/S Route 3 32,000

M49 L 15 E/S Route 3 19,700

M 79 L 1 Land off W/S Route 3 9,000

M 81 L 32 Land Queen Street 19,500

M81 L 17 Land off E/S Queen Street 7,400
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M 83 L 58 Land off W/S Queen Street 4,000

M 183C L 38 S/S Eel Street 42,900

M 183D L 133 Land off S/S Rte. 93 access 600

M 79 L 87-1 Fairbanks Drive (Road) 1,100

M 49 L 56 Land off High Street 21.700

Total $2,693,881

TOWN CLERKS REPORT
JANUARY 1 THROUGH DECEMBER 31, 1994

3,781 Auto Permits $235,707.00

234 Dog Licenses 1,582.50

25 Marriage Licenses 950.00

16 Bad Check Fees 240.00

235 Copies Vital Statistics 936.00

9 Filing Fees 12.00

Paid to Treasurer $239,427.50

VITAL STATISTICS
Births 27

Marriages 31

Deaths 88

Barbara M. Holmes

Town Clerk
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TAX COLLECTORS REPORT
Summary of Tax Accounts

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 1994

— DR.—
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TAX COLLECTORS REPORT
Summary of Tax Accounts

Fiscal year Ended December 31, 1994

CR.—
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Summary of Tax Sales/Tax Lien Accounts

Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 1994

— DR.—
Prior

Unredeemed Liens Balance at Beginning of Fiscal Year $386,386.70

Liens Executed During fiscal Year 359,809.05

Interest & Costs Collected After Lien Execution 74.793.23

TOTAL DEBITS $820,988.98

— CR.—
Remittance to Treasurer:

Redemptions $451,170.22

Interest/Costs (After Lien Execution) 74,793.23

Abatements of Unredeemed Taxes 26,398.38

Liens Deeded to Municipalities 8,343.87

Unredeemed Liens Balance End of Year 260.283.28

TOTAL CREDITS $820,988 98
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TREASURERS REPORT
January 1 — December 31, 1994

Beginning Balance January 1, 1994
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DETAILED STATEMENT OF EXPENDITURES— 1994

General Government
Executive

Salaries $ 47,210
Office Supplies 5 677
Utilities 1,645

Building Maintenance 2,629
Equipment

1 244
Equipment Maintenance 2,166

Telephone 2,918

Postage 4,000

Meetings & Travel 524
Computer Services 12,717

Janitor 1.218

$ 81,948

Election, Registration, Town Clerk

Printing & Town Reports $ 3,972

Election 1,151

Meals 450
Moderator, Supervisors 700
Town Clerk Salary 7,62

1

Town Clerk Fees 5,770

Deputy Town Clerk 55

Meetings and Travel 1 80

Vital Records Preservation 219
Vital Statistics 23

$ 20,141

Financial Administration

Plodzik & Sanderson $ 4,500

Salaries 35,604

Meetings & Travel 382

$ 40,486

Personnel Administration

Health Life Insurance $ 70,138

Unemployment Compensation Fund 459

Social Secuirty, Retirement 35,176

Workman's Compensation Fund 28,483

Rabies & Hepatitus Shots 2.211

$136,467
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Planning & Zoning

Salaries $ 5,897

Mileage 165

Office Supplies 243

Advertising 532

Printing 207

Utilities 730

DuesCNHRPC 3,031

Recording Fees 168

Building Maintenance 73

$ 11,046

Town Hall

Salaries $ 1,658

Maintenace & Supplies 723

Utilities 2,639

$ 5,020

Cemeteries

Operating Expenses $ 2,712

Stone Repairs 2,400

$ 5,112

Insurance Not Otherwise Allocated

NHMA— Liability $ 27,914

Advertising & Regional Associations

Dues $ 1,499

Advertising 643

$ 2,142

Revaluation $ 11,220

Legal Expenses

Upton, Sanders, Smith $ 8,274

Merrimack Cty, Reg. of Deeds 900

Concord Monitor 279

Merrimack County Reg. of Probate 8

$ 9,461
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Public Safety

Police Department

Salaries $ 142,180

Cruiser Maintenance 8,507

Radio Maintenance 830
Training & Dues 2,650

Photography Expenses 670
Telephone 6,077

Uniform Expense 2,191

Office Supplies 2,85

1

Equipment 5,894

Building Maintenance 2,742

Dispatch 17.122

$191,714

Fire Department

Salaries $ 27,000

Utilities 4,099

Radio Maintenance 130

Truck Maintenance 4,747

Building Maintenance 49

Turnout Gear Maintenance 2,948

Dispatch 8,649

Hose Maintenance 2,000

Training 1,024

Equipment 2,492

SCBA Maintenance 3.414

$ 56,552

Life Safety Code Officer

Salary $ 1,500

Supplies 105

Meeting, Mileage 53

Dues 190

$ 1,848

Emergency Management
Salary $ 1,100

Radio Maintenance 85

Equipment 600

$ 1,785

Penacook Rescue Squad $ 19,500
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Highways and Streets

Maintenance

Salaries $ 97,618

Uniforms 2,219

Gas 4,445

Utilities 2,330

Salt 14,545

Road Oil 5,736

Cold Patch 357

Street Sign 73

Repairs to Equipment 14,183

Supplies & Materials 6,676

New Construction 23.714

$171,896

Street Lighting $ 11,247

Trees

W. M.Cook & Son $ 1,500

Sanitation

Solid Waste

Salaries $ 20,916

Maintenance Equipment Costs 5,993

Electricity, Phone 1,618

Tipping 74,765

Oil Filter, Refrigeration 1 ,3 1

1

Dues 309

Ground Water Sampling 8.434

$113,346

Sewer $ 30,000

Health

Administration

Salary $ 1,591

Meetings 50

Supplies LQ

$ 1,651

Other Health

Visiting Nurse Association $ 6,489
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Welfare

Administration

Salary $ 2,100

Mileage, Meetings 188

$ 2,288

Intergovernmental Payments

Community Action Program $ 3,615

Vendor Payments $ 14,126

Culture & Recreation

Parks & Recreation

Salaries $ 5,384

Maintenance/Purchases 1,747

Supplies 1,565

Utilities & Sanitation 1 , 1 04

Civic Program Support 500

$ 10,300

Library $ 13,176

Patriotic Purposes

Town Beautification $ 236

Penacook Legion ill

$ 353

Other Culture and Recreation

Penacook Community Centers $ 3,000

Conservation

Administration

Dues & Fees $ 205

Mapping & Research 1 8

1

Supplies 229

$ 615

Debt Service

Principal LT Bonds & Notes $ 70,000

Interest LT Bonds & Notes $ 9,870

Interest on TANS $ 13,511

Principal— TANS $500,000
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Capital Outlay

Machinery, Vehicles, Equipment

Repairs to Loader

Police Cruiser

$ 18,520

16.072

$ 34,592

Other

Cemeteries— Repair Stones

(carry over from 1993)

Exhaust System Fire Station

Boscawen Hist. Society— Museum
Collective Restoration

Capital Reserve Fund

Highway Dump Truck

Payments to Other Governments

County of Merrimack

Penacook-Boscawen Water Precinct

Merrimack Valley School District

Conservation Commission

Trustees of Trust Funds

Miscellaneous

Discounts, Refunds

Abatements

Marriage License Fees, Dog Fees

Town Hall Security Deposits

Mobile Home Permit Fees

Tax Lien Sale

Wages Paid for Precinct

Sewer User Funds

$ 1,025

$ 13,000

$ 1,000

$ 10,000

$216,516

$ 41,976

$1,907,669

$ 1,646

$ 625

$ 11,507

21,308

2,375

1,725

950

359,809

16,161

187.267

$ 601,102

Total Payments All Purposes $4,428,490
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BOSCAWEN POLICE DEPARTMENT
1994 YEAR END REPORT

The Boscawen Police Department's year end statistics were as follows:

Total Calls for Service: 5,641

Total Motor Vehicle Accidents: 73

Total Arrests 253

Total Motor Vehicle Summonses: 436

Total Motor Vehicle Warnings: 978

Total Major Reports Taken: 485

1994 Has been a successful year in the Town of Boscawen Police

Department in that while the nation crime rate continues to rise, we have

experienced no significant increases. I would like to think that one of the

reasons for this is our attempt to be actively involved in our community by our

involvement in the following community programs.

1. The Toys for Tots program that helped 47 children have a merrier

Christmas.

2. The Halloween Open House which was held at the Boscawen Police

Station which allowed 230 children to meet McGruff, the Crime Dog and

receive candy and to sign up for a $50.00 U.S. Savings Bond.

3. The D.A.R.E. program which helps our elementary children resist the

pressures of childhood and drugs.

4. The Boscawen Police Explorer program which currently has 7 members in

its post.

5. Our annual Christmas Party for grades K-5 and our monthly dances for

grades 5-8.

6. By sponsoring youth athletic teams in baseball and basketball.

7. By being participants in running in the Special Olympics Torch Run to

raise money for the Special Olympics.

8. By our Domestic Violence Advocate Assistance program.

By having this involvement in our community, we can be seen as not just

police officers and have an opportunity to talk with both the children and the

public about their concerns and needs. These one on one contacts help us in

solving and investigating crimes within our community.

In closing I would like to thank everyone who helped us this year with a

donation of either their time or money to support our programs, without your

assistance none of the above mentioned programs would have been possible,

and please if you have concerns or needs, don't hesitate to call day and night.

Sincerely,

David A. Croft, Acting Department Head
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PUBLIC SAFETY
Police Department

Salaries: Chief

Sergeant

Patrolman # 1

Patrolman #2

Patrolman #3

Clerk

Holiday Pay

Overtime

Aux. Officers

Outside Detail

Subtotal

Cruiser Maintenance

Radio Maintenance

Training & Dues

Photography

Telephone

Uniforms

Office Expense

Equipment

Building Maintenance

Dispatch

Subtotal

Total

1994
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HIGHWAYS AND STREETS

General Maintenance— Street
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SANITATION
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CONCORD REGIONAL
SOLID WASTE/RESOURCE RECOVERY COOPERATIVE

I. 1995 BUDGET
1

.

Wheelabrator Concord Company Service Fees $2,435,200

Reconciliation and Recycles Tons

2. Bypass Disposal Cost Reserve 125,000

3. Franklin Residue Landfill

a. Operation and Maintenance $8 1 8,772

b. Bond and Loan Payments 450,168

c. Expansion Sinking fund 621,483

d. Closure Fund 151,399

e. Long Term Maintenance Fund 16.802

$2,058,624

4. Cooperative Expenses, Consultants & Studies 333.978

TOTAL 1995 BUDGET $4,952,802

5. Less— interest, surplus, recycled tons &
communities over GAT applied to 1995 Budget -438.000

Net to be raised by Co-op Communities $4,5 14,802

1 995 GAT of 1 1 2,869 and Net Budget of $4,5 1 4, 752 =

Tipping fee of $40.00 per ton

II.

1994 marked our fifth complete year of successful operations. Some items

which may be of interest follow:

The tonnage delivered to the plant by the Cooperative this year was 1 16,510.

This was an increase of 9,621 tons over 1993, or a 9% increase. 1994 was the

second straight year that the Cooperative went over GAT. Our GAT for 1994

was 105,634 tons and 116,510 tons were actually delivered. A total of 67,765

tons of ash were delivered to the landfill for disposal. The landfill continues to

operate well.

The 1995 budget reflects a decrease in the tipping fee of $.50 per ton. This is

the first time that the Co-op has been able to reduce the tipping fee for the

communities.

The ash paving demonstration project in Laconia continues to be monitored

by UNH. The final report and permitting are to be completed early this spring.

All is going well with the project.

The maintenance building which was budgeted in 1994 was completed in

March of 1994. The project cost was on budget and is providing the

maintenance and storage space we had hope for.



1994 ANNUAL REPORT 63

BOSCAWEN FIRE DEPARTMENT
The Boscawen Fire Department responded to 136 calls a 22.5% increase

from 1993. The average reponse time was 4.9 minutes. One of our calls this year

involved a double fatal; two adults overcome by smoke inhalation.

Firefighters continue in training programs at Fitzwilliams, Lakes region,

Capital area N.H. Fire Academy and the fire station. There were 4 firefighters

that satisfactorily completed the Firefighter One Course.

The Fire Prevention Program is going very well at the local schools, as well

as senior citizens organizations in town. Lt. Tim Kenney heads the Fire

Prevention Program and does an excellent job.

I would like to extend a hearty thanks to all the Department Officers,

Firefighters and the Ladies Auxiliary for their cooperation, time, understanding

and effort in the past year. I know it was hectic at times.

The addition to the station is just about completed. A very special

"THANKS" to the many very dedicated people.

On behalf of the Building Committee, I would like to thank all the

firefighters, individuals, organizations and town businesses for their support and

donations of equipment, materials, time, expertise and monies.

If you have any fire related problems, do not hesitate to contact the Fire

Department. Practice fire prevention 365 days a year, be fire safe every day.

Install and maintain smoke detectors; they could save your life!

Fire phone number 225-3355.

Respectfully Submitted,

Chief Roland "Joe" Bartlett
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Fire Department

Operating Salaries

Utilities

Radio Maintenance

Truck Operation/Repair

Building Maintenance

Turn out Gear Maintenance

Dispatch & Dues

Hose Appliance Maintenance

Training/Forest Fires

Equipment

S.C.B.A. Maintenance*

Total

1994
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BOSCAWEN FIRE DEPARTMENT

65

CHIEF
Roland D. Bartlett

Mark Bailey

Gus Swenson

John A. Hill

Ronald McDaniel

DEPUTY CHIEFS
Robert York Ray R. Fisher

Captains

Lieutenants

Engineers

Clerk/Treasurer

Peter Kenney

Timothy Kenney

John Ayers

Dix Bailey

Timothy Beers

Lester Colby

Frederick Egounis

Daniel Fisher

Michael Fisher

Peter Fisher

Carl S. Glover, Jr.

Alain Godbout

Carlos Goncalves

Thomas Gullage

Reginald LaClair

*Asa Maynard

Joshua Nixon

Paul O'Keefe

Alan Perkins

Craig Perkins

Michael T. Sweeney, Jr.

Michael Sweeney, Sr.

Gregory R. Taylor

James Tomlin

Richard Young, Jr.

: Resigned
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TOWN FOREST FIRE WARDEN
AND STATE FOREST RANGER REPORT

In calendar year 1994, our three (3) leading causes of fires were No Permit,

Children and Rekindles of fires where the fire was not properly extinguished.

Violations of RSA 224:27 II, the fire permit law, and the other burning laws

of the State of New Hampshire are misdemeanors punishable by fines of up to

$2,000 and/or a year in jail. Violators are also liable for all fire suppression

costs.

To aid your Forest fire Warden, Fire Department and State Forest Fire

Officials, contact your local Warden or Fire Department to find out if a permit is

required. This also helps to prevent unnecessary response to a controlled burn.

Fire Statistics

Number of Fires Reported to

State for Cost Share Payment

Acres Burned

1994

283

217

Average 1990-1993

443

246

Suppression cost = $90,000+

Fires Reported
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1994 HEALTH OFFICER REPORT

In 1994, there were very few complaints from the Town residents, 25

telephone calls and only 20 health complaints. The Town's people should be

aware that garbage can lead to long term damage to our environment. Please

keep your property neat and clean.

Lyme Disease

This spring you can avoid tick bites outdoors in the woods or around tall

grass and bushes, by tucking your pant legs into boots or socks and bringing

insect repellent with you. When you leave the woods and return home, be sure

to look for ticks. If you find any, remove ticks with tweezers and call your

doctor if disease symptoms occur.

Animal Control Officer

Rabies

Rabies in humans is an acute viral disease which is almost always fatal.

Skunks, bats, foxes, coyotes, raccoons, bobcats and other wild carnivores as

well as woodchucks, are high risk wild animals and constitute the chief reservoir

of rabies in the United States.

We are expecting domestic cats and dogs to be at an increasing risk for this

disease as wildlife rabies increases.

Leave all stray, unfamiliar and abnormally acting domestic animals and wild

animals alone. Do not touch or feed them.

Respectfully Submitted,

John Dagata

Health Officer
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BOSCAWEN PUBLIC LIBRARY

The total circulation of library materials was 10,544 for 1994.Generous

donations of books by Town Residents go a long way toward enhancing our

collection. Those contributions are much appreciated.

Lucile Carlson retired from the Trustees last January and Bunny Randlett

retired as our Branch Librarian. Both of these gracious ladies had contributed

copious amounts of time and effort to the libraries. Their efforts will surely be

missed, but should be noted here. In March we welcomed Norma Glover to the

Board of Trustees. Barbara Keegan has agreed to expand her responsibilities and

is now our librarian at both libraries. At Barbara's suggestion, we have joined

the Statewide Inter Library Loan Program. This means that you have access to

books in most New Hampshire Libraries. In the event that we don't have what

you want or need.

We are grateful for the assistance of our volunteers, Florence Danko, Audrey

Dwyer, Sara and John Keegan, and Pat and Tim West.

We significantly upgraded the insurance on the contents of both libraries this

year. We also discussed a major electrical problem, which has been corrected,

with the assistance of the Selectmen.

We have learned that maintaining two old buildings can be costly. Our

budget request will reflect that. We plan to make both buildings more energy

efficient over the next two years to keep long term operating costs as low as

possible.

If you haven't visited the library lately, come on over and see what you are

missing.

Respectfully Submitted,

Todd West, Chairperson

Library Board of Trustees
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BOSCAWEN PUBLIC LIBRARY ANNUAL REPORT 1994

General Account Expenses

Salaries

Social Security

Unemployment

Electricity

Telephone

Water

Gas

Oil

Maintenance

Supplies/mis.

Treasurer's expense

$ 6,688.75

1,016.76

96.76

804.24

300.92

156.22

907.40

552.09

274.88

515.92

35.96

$11,349.90

Income

Balance 1/1/94

Trust funds

Gift

Interest

Town

i 2,751.85

299.61

25.00

79.19

10.676.00

13,831.65

Balance 1/1/95 $ 2,481.75

Book Account

Balance 1/1/94

Sales/fines

Trust funds

Gift

Town

Expended

Balance 1/1/95

$ 158.68

318.56

60.92

77.00

2.500.00

$ 3,148.16

2.648.33

$ 499.83
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Gerrish Account

Balance 1/1/94

Expended

Balance 1/1/95

802.01

375.00

$ 427.01

Grimes Account

Balance 1/1/94

Income

Expended

Balance 1/1/95

91.11

29.54

120.65

91.11

$ 29.54
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HUMAN SERVICE OFFICERS REPORT
January 1 to December 31, 1994

The following figures show how our welfare money was spent during the

1994 year:

Applications

51 Rent $10,145.40

44 Utilities 6,533.49

22 Food 641.14

24 Medication 1.156.51

141 Total $18,476.54

As the above figures show, most of the applications were for rent and utilities

(electricity and fuel for heating and cooking). Last year we reported 281

applications (1 16 families) for a total spent of $32,000.72 so this year with 141

applications (76 families) for a total spent of $18,476.54 has been somewhat

easier on our town. We were fortunate again to receive the Stewart B.

McKinney Emergency shelter Grant Program money $4,000 this year. Looking

over the past six years, we find we have applied for and received $17,750 which

has been a tremendous help to our town. Some of our clients are trying to repay

the town for assistance given them and this figure is $2,350.97 this year. We
appreciate this very much as it gives us more funds to help someone else.

We continue to get outstanding assistance from the Community Action

Program. According to their 1994 report, the Town of Boscawen people

received the following:

Assistance Amounts Persons

Fuel Assistance $31,214.13 207

Women, Infants,

Children WIC 24,563.50 58

Commodity Supp.

Food Prog.

Weatherization

Senior Companion Program

Congregate Meals

Meals-On-Wheels

US DA Food

CAP Transportation

Neighbor Helping Neighbor

Fund

Family Planning

N. H. Cares

Emergy Food Pantries

$81,885.94

The Community Action Program provides outreach to those homebound and

direct assistance and services to income eligible, low income, handicapped and

elderly people. If you are interested in any of these programs, you may call their

Units

79 Applications
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office at 44 Warren Street in Concord — 225-6880 — to make an appointment

to talk with them. There are many State and Federal Programs available, and our

office has information on them if anyone is interested. In our office, too, is a

listing of food pantries in our area. Through the Capital Region Food Program,

we have been able to get food for our own pantry at the Selectmen's office at no

cost to our town. The Boscawen Congregational Church has clothing as well as

food in their pantry. Some of our people help at the soup kitchen at the United

Church of Penacook where on Monday, Wednesday, and Friday evenings from

4:30 to 5:30 a delicious supper is served. This supper is free to any needy family

in this area. Please continue to let us know if you hear of anyone needing help,

but who is reluctant to ask for help. We don't want anyone to be without shelter,

heat, food or medical attention.

The Town of Boscawen is fortunate in having so many organizations who are

willing and eager to help needy families especially at Holiday Time. There were

many bountiful baskets of food at Thanksgiving and many volunteers delivering

the baskets. The Windmill Restaurant was open all day to give free

Thanksgiving dinners to needy families— this they have done for several years.

At Christmas time, we were so proud of all those who volunteered to help at the

Capital Region Food Program by packaging and delivering the many food

baskets in time for Christmas dinners. The Toys for Tots Program by the

Boscawen Police Auxiliary and the Giving Tree sponsored by the Concord

Hospital Auxiliary were outstanding again this year. Many children received

lovely clothing, gifts and toys who otherwise may not have received any gifts at

all this year. Some of our families were remembered at Christmas by the

Salvation Army who remembers needy families all year long.

Our sincere thank you to all of you who made the Holiday Season so much

brighter for so many of our Boscawen people — especially to: the Boscawen

Congregational Church and Ladies Aid, Boscawen Police Department and

Women's Auxiliary, the Immaculate Conception Church, the United Church of

Penacook, the Ezekiel Webster Grange, the Boy Scouts and Cub Scouts, the Tri-

Amity Guild, Merrimack County Ox Bows, 4-H Club, Town Line Trail Dusters,

Steenbeke & Sons, Visiting Nurse Association, Elektrisola, Concord Electric, —
and, of course, our Selectmen and office staff.

Respectfully Submitted,

Evelyn W. Beauly

Human Service Officer
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BOSCAWEN PARK AND RECREATION COMMITTEE

The Park and Recreation Committee oversaw the Summer Program again this

year. We were pleased to have Doug Doremus return this year, his first as

director. The assistant was Kristin Jensen, and we had two high school

counselors this year, Sam Lemeris and Lindsey Sawyer. Eighty-eight children

registered during the seven week program, with an average daily attendance of

forty. The children participated in games, sports, arts and crafts, and went on

five field trips.

We extended the fence at the far end of the park, this should keep cars off of

the ball fields.

The Park and Recreation Committee meets the third Monday of the month, at

7:00 p.m. at the Selectmen's Office.

Respectfully Submitted,

Louise McLaughlin

Chairperson
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CENTRAL NEW HAMPSHIRE
REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

329 Daniel Webster Highway

Boscawen, New Hampshire 03303

(603)796-2129

The Central New Hampshire Regional Planning Commission (CNHRPC) is a

voluntary association of 20 towns and the City of Concord in Merrimack and

Hillsboro Counties. The Town of Boscawen is a member in good standing of the

Commission.

Our two part mission is to help our communities prepare and implement local

plans and to plan for the effective and appropriate development and utilization

of the resources of the region.

Our accomplishments over the last year include:

• Adopting the transportation element of the regional master plan;

• preparing a transportation improvement program (TIP), the capital

improvement plan for transportation in the region;

• updating the Merrimack County overall economic development plan;

• preparing a management plan for the Contoocook River;

• supporting community representatives planning for the Soucook River;

• preparing the update to the affordable housing assessment to provide

support and guidance to local planning efforts;

• preparing a transit information report;

• providing a wealth of information for use by local planners;

• providing high quality and timely technical assistance to member
municipalities;

Specific activities in Boscawen included: providing information on

procedures for accepting revised plans at a public hearing; reviewing zoning

ordinances and subdivision regulations; providing copies from Federal

Emergency Management Administration Flood Insurance Program regulations;

providing draft flood plain ordinance amendments and explanations to the

planning board; consulting on development standards including length and use

of common driveways and private roads; consulting on procedures for changing

conditions of approval on special exceptions and variances; consulting on the

authority of the planning board to approve a subdivision with insufficient

frontage to meet zoning requirements; providing information on the procedure

to merge a non-conforming lot with a conforming lot; consulting on the allowed

locations for home occupations; providing a sample warrant article for use in

adopting an amendment to the flood plain ordinance; consulting with planning

board on proposed subdivision for the school property; consulting with the

planning board on who must sign subdivision plats; consulting with the planning

board on the subdivision of land in an industrial zone; participating in the Allied

Leather Tannery Reuse Committee; consulting on zoning administration and



1994 ANNUAL REPORT 75

interpretation; consulting on the replacement of non conforming structures;

attending planning board meetings to assist in the review of subdivisions and

site plans; consulting on requirements for subdivision plats; providing town-

wide zoning and base maps using the CNHRPC GIS mapping system; providing

assistance to the Contoocook and North Branch Rivers Local Advisory

Committee in the preparation of a River Corridor Management Plan (including

GIS maps) and providing detailed analysis on the effects of the US Supreme
Court case ruling, Dolan vs. Tigard, on local zoning.

1994 ZONING OFFICER'S REPORT

Certificates of zoning Compliance forms are available at the Town Office at

no charge. The Planning and Zoning Secretary is available during Wednesday

and Thursday a.m. from 8 to noon for addition information and assistance.

Homes - 3 Garages - 4 Barns & Sheds - 1

1

Additions - 7

Mobile Homes
Replacements - 3 New - 1

Subdivisions

Minor - 5 Major - 1 Lot-Line Adjustments - 5

Special Exceptions - 10 Site Plans - 12

Commercial Additions - 2 Industrial Additions - 2

Signs - 4 Pools - 3 Miscellaneous - 4

Robert Knowlton

Zoning Officer
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CEMETERY TRUSTEES REPORT

Appropriately much of the attention of the Cemetery Trustees is directed to

care and maintenance of public cemeteries and to a significant extent family and

private cemeteries within town limits.

New cemetery laws went into effect August 7, 1994. Following are pertinent

quotes from RSA 289— as revised.

Article 4 of Chapter 289, House Bill 1228 states that municipalities shall

provide for suitable care and maintenance. Further, municipalities may raise

sufficient funds for the care and maintenance of deserted burial grounds in

accordance with RSA 19-21 Chapter 289-9 indicates that income from funds

held in trust may be used by Trustees for care, preservation or embellishment of

established lots. Chapter 289-18 (paragraphs 1 and 2) deal with forfeiture

procedures regarding abandoned burial space. When a bural ground has been

neglected for a period of 20 years or more the municipality may declare it

abandoned for purposes of preservation, maintenance and restoration, and shall

be managed by the Trustees. Those Boscawen cemeteries affected are Call,

Eliot, McClure, Marden and Flanders. Where possible estates or descendents of

those families have been notified by public notice as required by law.

The Trustees have held to the premise that all cemeteries within town limits

should be mowed at least once a year and heavy brush be removed. Such care

has been carried out during 1994. Stones have been repaired with the $2,000.00

appropriation, work being done by Mark Sampson of Boscawen. A large tree

whose roots were damaging graves was removed by Bill Cook for $350.00 at

Maplewood. Pine Grove has been surveyed for future lots giving informaiton

how much expansion there can be.

We feel a great deal of progress has been made in 1994.

Respectfully Submitted,

Donald F. Welcome, Chairman

William J. Amaral

Dorothy Sanborn
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BOSCAWEN ACADEMY TRUSTEEES REPORT

The Trustees of the Boscawen Academy held their 1994 annual meeting on

April 7th at the Selectmen's Office.

The four thousand dollar ($4,000) trust fund was invested in the New
Dartmouth Bank at 3.94%, with a maturity date of May 1994. The Trustees

voted to pay the accrued interest to the Boscawen Historical Society when the

certificate matured and to re-invest the principle in a one year certificate of

deposit. In May, a check of $158.79 was presented to the Boscawen Historical

Society for maintenance to the Academy building and the principle was re-

invested as voted.

The Trustees determined there was minimal marketable timber on the

"academy lot" (six to seven acre parcel on the back side of Choate Hill) and

voted to retain the property.

The original Academy trustees record book, covering the period of July 27,

1826 to January 1, 1931, was given to the Boscawen Historical Society per

unanimous vote of the Trustees. This early record of Academy trustee

proceedings had been missing, but thanks to Harold and Rhoda Hardy, was

returned to the Academy Trustees when found amongst Harold's father's (Harold

Hardy, Sr.) estate. Harold Sr. as an Academy Trustee for many years and served

until his passing in 1990.

This summarizes the business conducted by the Academy Trustees in 1994.

This report is presented to the Selectmen of the Town of Boscawen, February

8, 1995, by the Boscawen Academy Trustees in accordance to New Hampshire

House Bill number 21 (approved March 29, 1971).

Respectfully Submitted,

Donald Welcome, President

Ronald Reed, Secretary

Charles Brown, Sr., Treasurer

Frances Rostron

Roger Sanborn
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CONCORD REGIONAL VISITING NURSE ASSOCIATION

The Concord Regional Visiting Nurse Association continues to offer three

major health services to the residents of Boscawen: Home Care, Hospice and

Primary care.

Home Care Services respond to the health care needs of those patients with

acute or chronic illnesses that require skilled professional and para-professional

care so they may return to or remain in their homes. Emphasis is on promoting

independence and maximum functioning of the patient within the least

restrictive setting.

Hospice Services provide professional and para-professional services to the

terminally ill patient with a limited life expectancy. The goal is to enhance the

quality of the patient's remaining life by helping he/she remain at home in

comfort and dignity. Emphasis is on pain and symptom management and skilled

intervention to meet the patient's special physical, emotional and spiritual needs.

In April of 1994 Hospice expanded its services to provide residential care

with the opening of New Hampshire's first Hospice House. To date, this house

has provided a home to approximately 30 terminally ill residents.

Primary Care and Preventive Services will expand throughout FY 95 from a

health promotion and prevention focus to a more comprehensive 24 hours/day,

7 days/week service including physician care, hospital admitting privileges, and

other care generally offered through a medical office setting. This expansion

requires the consolidation of many of the agency programs into a family health

center, eliminating the current categorical service delivery. In August of 1994,

Primary Care physicians (from Concord's Hospital new Family Practice

Residence Program) joined the CRVNA team. The addition of the physicians

has expanded prenatal care to the full term of pregnancy including delivery, as

well as, primary care to adults. Primary care and preventive services include but

are not limited to Child Health, Family Planning & Women's Health, Prenatal

services and Health Promotion.

Health Promotion Services focus on the low and marginal income families

and individuals to prevent illness by professional assessment and screening for

health risks and needs, by early intervention to prevent, eliminate, or minimize

the impact of illness and/or disability, and by anticipatory guidance and health

teaching. Emphasis is on promoting healthy children, families and individuals

through early intervention and health teaching. Services rendered in the clinic

setting are: child health, prenatal, family planning, sexually transmitted disease,

adult screening, immunizations, and HIV (AIDS) testing and counseling. Home
visits are made in crisis situations or when needed health care cannot be given in

the clinic. Senior health services are provided at congregate housing sites.

Professional and para-professional hourly home services are provided on a

private fee-for-service basis. Health education and instruction are part of each

home visit or clinic visit.
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Anyone in Boscawen may request service; patient, doctor, health facility,

pastor, friend or neighbor. All requests are answered, but continuing home care

will only be provided with a physician's order.

A call to Concord Regional Visiting Nurse Association (224-4093) is all that

is necessary to start services or make inquiries. The CRVNA office is open

Monday through Friday from 7:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. A nurse is on call for

hospice and home care patients; (224-4093) 4:30 p.m.-7:30 a.m. daily.

Federal regulations specify a charge is applicable to all visits. Fees are scaled

for the individual without health insurance and/or who is unable to pay the full

charge. However, to fee scale, federal regulations require a financial statement

be completed by the patient or responsible person. Town monies subsidize those

visits that are scaled or that no fee is collectible.

This agency is certified as a Medicare/Medicaid Provider, licensed by the

State of New Hampshire, accredited by the Joint Commission on Accreditation

of Healthcare Organizations (JCAHO) and is a member agency of the United

Way of Merrimack County.

Total visits made during October 1, 1993 through September 30, 1994:

No. of Clients Visits

Home Care/Hospice 49 2,588

Health Promotion 149 175

Total 198 2,763

12 Senior Health Clinics

4 Health Education Sessions

1 Flu Clinic

4 Adult Bereavement Support Groups

2 Children Bereavement Support Groups

6 Hospice Volunteer Training Groups

2 Bereavement Volunteer Training Groups
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REPORT OF THE CONSERVATION COMMISSION 1994

The Boscawen Conservation Commission saw many of its projects come to

fruition this year. There was much progress in the Boscawen Town Forest. In

September a timber harvest and sale was conducted by James Emerson of

Danbury under the management of forester John Conde of Northfield. The

purpose for this cut was wildlife habitat improvement as designed by NH Fish &
Game as part of our cooperative managmeent agreement with them. This

harvest will diversify the forest to benefit various types of wildlife, notably deer,

grouse, wild turkey, and other species who feed on acorn producing oak and

need young forest for browse and cover. The Town Forest Committee will be

reblazing trails due to logging access roads obscuring some of these areas. A
trailhead with an enlargement of a map of the trails is being erected. With the

assistance of New Hampshire Audubon member Bob Quinn, a bird

identification walk was held in May. Over 36 species were identified by a

combination of sighting and hearing. Duck boxes were also installed and have

been colonized by the birds. A policy statement and brochure for the forest was

printed. Copies are available at the Town offices or through any of the BCC
members. Special thanks go to Lorenzo Pouliot. He has been attending meetings

and working in the Town Forest, re-filling the brochure box at the trailhead and

generally improving the appearance of our forest.

Commission members were actively involved in the proposed acquisition by

the state or other agency of all or part of the Patenaude's Pond property on

Queen Street. Part of this land would have given clear access from one part of

the town forest to another. A bill was passed in the legislature that would have

opened the door for the project. Unfortunately, state funding for the land was

not available and our efforts to protect this land were unsuccessful.

Each commission members writes a monthly Boscawen Newsvine column

focusing on different activities of the BCC. Members continue to investigate NH
Wetlands Board permit applicaitons and monitor conservation easements on the

Jones (formerly Emery), the Cummings (formerly Sahlin), and Cabot properties,

as well as offer assistance to these landowners in the conservation management

of their lands. The Commission has been working with the Merrimack Valley

School District in their construction of the new elementary school on North

Main Street and has consulted on the veteran's cemetery project proposed in the

Merrimack River State Forest.

In April Adrian Pouliot, age fifteen, became a full member of the

Commission. He is the youngest person ever to have been appointed to a town

board in Boscawen. This year we bid farewell to Douglas Hartford and William

Bevans, alternate members. Bill was the BCC representative to the Merrimack
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Valley committee working on the new school. Douglas has been a dedicated

regular member for over ten years and an alternate these last two years.

The Boscawen Conservation Commission meets the fourth Thursday of each
month at 7:00 PM in the Planning and Zoning Building behind the church. The
meetings are open to the public, all are welcome.

Respectfully Submitted,

Michele L. Tremblay,

Vice-Chairperson and Secretary
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UPPER MERRIMACK RIVER
LOCAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE

The early part of 1994 was busy for the Upper Merrimack River Local

Advisory Committee. Representatives from the communities of Boscawen,

Bow, Canterbury, Concord, Franklin, and Northfield completed the editing of

the Management and Implementation Plan. It was formally adopted by

committee vote on February 22. The plan has been presented to the local

planning and zoning boards as well as city councils, boards of selectmen and

conservation commissions.

At the March town meeting, a warrant article was presented to residents of

Boscawen, Canterbury, and Northfield asking them to consider Scenic &
Recreational designation for the upper Merrimack River. A resolution was

presented to the Franklin City Council. The article was defeated in these

communities and the resolution was not adopted by the Franklin City Council.

The measure is still under consideration in Concord by a study committee. A
decision by the Concord City Council is expected in the spring.

The committee is currently engaged in forming a draft work plan based on

key action items outlined in the Management and Implementation Plan.

Highlights of these projects include initiating a citizen water quality monitoring

program, education and public outreach on river-related issues and gaining

formal recognition of the Management and Implementation Plan by local

planning boards in their master plans and by its adoption in each of the

communities.

The UMRLAC meetings are held on a rotating basis in the six represented

communities. The committee meets the 2nd Monday of each month at 7:30 PM.

For more information please contact your local representatives or the

chairperson.

Respectfully Submitted,

Michele L. Tremblay, Chairperson

Roger Sanborn, Representative
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